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Houghton Hall Park 
 

December 2021 Newsletter 
The Houghton Hall Park Renaissance and Renewal Project is being managed by Central 
Bedfordshire Council in partnership with Houghton Regis Town Council and is supported by the 
National Lottery through the Heritage Lottery Fund and the Big Lottery Fund. 

 

Welcome to the newsletter for December, we are only in the middle of 
the month but we have been very busy in the park in the build up to 
Christmas. On the 5th of December we had a very festive day in the 
park, there was a reindeer trail and the big man himself, Santa, in 
residence for the children to visit, his reindeer were also here having a 
rest before the big day. To top the day off we had some festive stalls, 
the weather on the day wasn’t the best but we had a great turnout and 
a lot of Christmas presents were bought (especially by the HHP 
team!). A huge thank you to all the volunteers who helped out on the 
day, these events would not be able to go ahead without their help. 
The festive wreath kits have now all been collected and we are 
looking forward to seeing your finished creations, send your photos to 
hhp@centralbedfordshire.gov.uk, the photos we have already 
received are on the next page. 

Talking of crafts, Eleanor our Park Ranger is running a workshop to make willow angels on 17th 
December, if you would like to book on there are still a couple of spaces left, details can be found 
on our ‘What’s On’ pages.   

Jenny has also been busy getting crafty with the 
volunteers in the garden, you can see what they have 
been doing all year with a collection of photographs in 
her update this month. 

Mark, our volunteer has written a very interesting article 
on how you can help the wildlife in your garden this time 
of year and he has also put together some Christmas 
fun and games for the children (and adults!) to enjoy. 

We hope you have a healthy and happy Christmas! 

mailto:hhp@centralbedfordshire.gov.uk
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Festive wreaths to bring you some cheer! 
This year the HHP team and our wonderful volunteers put together and sold over a hundred 
festive wreath kits to make at home, these were collected at our Christmas event on December 5th 
and we have already received great photos of the finished articles, we certainly have some very 
talented people in our community!  

 

 

 

 



3 

 

  

What’s On  

Willow Angel Workshop 
When: Friday 17th December 
Time:  10am & 1.30pm 

Cost:  £15 

Using traditional techniques that are used for basket weaving 
create your own Christmas decoration under the instruction of 
Park Ranger Eleanor.The session will be inside and up to two 
people can work on one angel. No experience or tools needed, 
everything you will need will be provided and by the end of the 
session you will have your very own angel to take home. 

Christmas Day Parkrun? 
Christmas day Parkrun anyone? Houghton Hall Parkrun 
are looking for volunteers so they can run an event on 
Christmas day (that's dedication!), if you are interested 
please email them at houghtonhall@parkrun.com 

If you would like to take part but have not run before you 
will need to register at www.parkrun.org.uk 

Events take place at 9am every Saturday. 

 

Your Views on the Park 
As you may know the regeneration of Houghton Hall Park has taken place thanks to Heritage 
Lottery/Parks for People funding, the lottery project will be coming to an end in 2022 and an 
evaluation is currently taking place to see if we have met the original aims, if you are a park user 
we would love you to take part in a survey to let us know your thoughts, you can find the survey 
using the link below: 
https://s.surveyplanet.com/3viCKzBAf 

 

New Menu for the Café! 
 
The cafe now has a new hot food menu which includes a full English and vegan options, yummy! 
 
They will be open every day over the festive season, normal hours, apart from Christmas day 
where they will be open 11am-1pm offering free drinks for anyone that needs one. You can view 
the full menu on the following page.  

 

http://www.parkrun.org.uk/
https://s.surveyplanet.com/3viCKzBAf?fbclid=IwAR3z-zPFCiqrvl3bZVl6yW6FubGj0tweoh-2uwwoodBWhVP39UNHX-NumMk
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Monthly Photography Themes 
We welcome photographers of all abilities to get 
creative, use your imagination and enter our 
monthly theme. December’s theme is: ‘Feeling 
Festive at Houghton Hall Park’ we would love to 
see what you capture, maybe it will be some 
memories from one of our Christmas events or a 
festive parkrun and Christmas day walkies, there's 
lots to choose from this month! Please send your 
submissions to hhp@centralbedfordshire.gov.uk.  

The images must be taken between 1st – 31st 
December 2021 and each person can submit up to 
5 entries. We will not accept any overly 
photoshopped images that do not represent the 
reality of the subject in the photo. Some images will 
be featured on our website, social media platforms, 
notice boards around the visitor centre and in our 
monthly newsletter. 

Please see our website for the full terms & 
conditions before you submit your work: 
www.houghtonhallpark.org/photography 

November’s theme was ‘November Sun in 
Houghton Hall Park’ thank you to everyone who sent 
us in their photos this month.  

 

 

 

mailto:hhp@centralbedfordshire.gov.uk
http://www.houghtonhallpark.org/photography
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Community Ranger Update 
Words and photographs by Eleanor Evans, Community Park Ranger. 

Well the year is just flying by isn’t it, November was a good month with the weather being 
remarkably warm.  

During November I had a group from Groundwork come along and do some volunteering in the 
park. They came along for four Tuesdays in a row and did several different tasks from coppicing, 
to bulb planting, some clearance work along with some learning about tree ID, how to take a 
cutting, how to use a strimmer and much more! For the last session we went out and collected 
foliage and the group had a great time creating some Christmas wreaths.  
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This month’s volunteer session consisted of clearance work in the East woodland in preparation 
for some tree planting in the new year (hopefully in February or March.)  This area of the woodland 
had some tree work done last year. Three big sycamore trees had to come down due to disease 
leaving a large area open. Along with the elms that have Dutch elm disease the area is rather 
open so perfect for tree planting. 

 

 

 

 

During November we have also had a group from Chiltern school come along once a week to 
volunteer. They’ve done things such as litter picking, coppicing and foliage collection for Christmas 
wreaths.  

As always what we do in the park would not be possible without the help of our fantastic 
volunteers and groups that get involved in the park so thank you for everyone involved. 

Have a fantastic December, enjoy Christmas and stay safe and well,  

Eleanor! 

 

Before 
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Nature Notes  

Words and photographs by Mark Bolan, Houghton Hall Park Volunteer.  

 

As we head into the festive season and the end of another year, it is time 
to reflect on the past twelve months as well as looking forward to the 
future. As ever nature and wildlife need our help, particularly during the 
cold winter months. If you are a regular reader of the newsletter, you will 
gather I feed all the creatures that come into my garden as well as trying 
to provide a suitable habitat to maintain a balance of nature. My aim is to 
create a haven for the predator insects that help protect my plants and 
food sources for the birds, such as the varieties of tits that help keep the 
greenfly at bay. By doing so I avoid having to resort to chemical control. I 
also have the pleasure of seeing a diverse range of wildlife in the garden.  

 

If you are looking for ideas to help nature over the holiday period also 

including some family fun, The Wildlife Trust is 

running ‘Go Wild for Christmas’ with ‘12 Days Wild’ for full details go to 

30dayswild@wildlifetrusts.org The idea is you do one thing for each of 

the 12 days between December 25 th and 5th January. When you sign 

up you'll receive inspiration for wild, wintery activities such as making ice 

decorations, eco-friendly crackers, and helping wildlife in winter. 

Here are a few ideas to start you off. Feeding the birds, to help them 

keep warm, birds need to maintain fat levels, you can make your own 

fat cake or balls as one of your daily projects. 

I use lard mixed with a variety of seeds and mealworms, sometimes 

including toasted bread crumbs and grated cheese. The amount of 

each ingredient isn’t critical, but if 

you add too much there may not 

be enough fat content to bind it 

together and the cakes fall apart 

when you put them out in the 

garden. My mixes vary quite a bit between batches. 

Although lard is soft if you put your creations in the 

freezer they will be hard enough to handle. For fat cakes I 

press the mixture into butter cartons filling each to about 

half depth. Fat balls I chill the mixture to firm it up and 

use an ice cream scoop, before completing the ball shape 

with my hands. I then place them in cartons in the 

freezer. Keeping a fresh supply of water is also extremely 

important as a lot of water sources freeze overnight, so birds and animals can’t have a drink 

or bathe. 

 

If you have some spare time on your hands over the holidays, now is a good time to be 

thinking of spring. Making a bird box and putting it up now will let birds know it’s available and 

you have a better chance it will get used. I’ve included a plan for a box at the end of this 

article. Notes to consider when positioning your bird box. Birds have lots of predators, from both 

Make sure birds and animals have access to 
water in winter. 

 

Help the birds with high protein 
food. 

A squirrel finds an easier 
way to the peanuts. 

mailto:30dayswild@wildlifetrusts.org
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domestic and wild animals, to other birds taking either the eggs or chicks. Therefore, if you want to 

get them to take up residence, there are a few factors to consider, so that they feel safe.  The area 

in front of the box should be free of obstacles so birds can fly directly to their nest. The height from 

the ground and the direction a box faces also needs careful thought. It needs to be in a place out 

of direct sun so it doesn’t heat up like an oven. It should also be placed so that the front is 

sheltered from driving rain. If you can, it is best to locate the box is facing anywhere between north 

and east. As for height above ground, this will vary between species. Robins and wrens prefer to 

nest below 2 metres (6.5 feet).  House and tree sparrows like nests above 2 metres (6.5 feet) Blue 

and great tits are happy nesting anywhere between 1 and 5 metres (3-15 feet).  Starlings above 

2.5 metres (8 feet).  

 

Birds also have preferences for the size of hole in the nest box. Robins, pied wagtails and wrens 
tend to nest in open boxes hidden amongst vegetation, as do blackbirds. Even so the height of the 
front panel matters. Wrens like the front of the box 140mm high. For robins and pied wagtails the 
front should be 100mm high.  

 
If you are making a typical type box, the entrance hole should be 25mm for blue and coal tits. 
28mm for great tits and tree sparrows. 32mm for house sparrows. 45mm for starlings. 
Finally the distance between the floor of the nest and the hole also varies between species.  
House sparrow 38mm. Blue tits 50 -150mm.  Tree sparrows, Great tits and Starlings 150 – 200mm 
When constructing your box the area below the hole on the inside should be rough, so the young 
chicks can climb up when they are ready to leave the nest. 

 

Wishing you all a very Happy Christmas and safe and prosperous New Year. 

 

Until next time 

 

Mark 

Volunteer at Houghton Hall Park 
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Christmas Fun and Games! 

by Mark Bolan, Houghton Hall Park Volunteer. 
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Answers 
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What’s the latest in the Gardens? 
By Jenny Osborne, Community Gardener 

Where did 2021 go? 

Earlier this week I was talking with some of my volunteers about 
how we started this year. We had just entered lock down and 
everything was feeling very flat indeed. Knowing we were 
entering a cold and difficult period we planned to make our 
working area flow better for us by adding in sink washing, hand 
washing and more covered spaces. It was within a few weeks of 
this plan that the snow hit, and I have some very amusing 
pictures of us trying to clear the snow away from the areas we 
were working in 

It is only when you take the time out to reflect in the year that you realise how much has been 
achieved.  

Month on month small amendments and improvements are achieved which contribute to the 
bigger picture of the garden. 

Our most dramatic change must be the pond as this area was a very rough piece of ground when I 
first arrived but now has a focus and a purpose. 

    

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
I have tried to select some photos which represent our year and celebrate all the fun we have had 
as a community garden. As we head into uncertain times again, I am grateful for all the friendship 
and kindness that is expressed from volunteers and park visitors. 

I would like to take the time to wish you and your families a healthy and peaceful festive period 
and look forward to seeing you in the New year. 

Our work slows down outside but we will continue to mulch, rake leaves and tidy the garden over 
the next few weeks. Behind the scenes planning a growing programme and entering data into 
spread sheets will keep me busy for the next few weeks! 

So, all there is for me to say is; may 2022 look bright and may crops grow in abundance!! 

Until next time 

Take care 

From Jenny and all the garden volunteers 
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June continued…….. 

 
 
 
 
 
July 

 
 
 



22 

 

  

July continued…… 
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Plant of the month – Christmas Rose 

The Christmas Rose (Helleborus Niger) is a small perennial 
of the Buttercup family, it blooms from late Autumn to early 
spring often in the snow. Niger – meaning black refers to the 
colour of the roots. It has evergreen compound leaves, of 
seven or more leaflets arranged like the fingers on a hand, 
that arise directly on leafstalks from the crown of the plant. 
The striking flowers, of five coloured sepals, are whitish to 
pinkish green, and appear during the winter, often at 
Christmas as it is completely unaffected by snow or frost. 
The plants should be handled with care as can be an irritant 
to the skin. The flower represents Purity. 

Irene Copperwheat 
Houghton Hall Park Volunteer 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

https://www.britannica.com/plant/evergreen-plant
https://www.merriam-webster.com/dictionary/compound
https://www.britannica.com/science/leaf-plant-anatomy
https://www.britannica.com/plant/plant
https://www.britannica.com/science/flower
https://www.britannica.com/topic/Christmas
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Keep in touch 
 

Facebook 

HoughtonHallPark 

 

Instagram 

HoughtonHallPark 

 

Twitter 

@BedsCountryside 

 

Website 

www.houghtonhallpark.org 

 

Email 

hhp@centralbedfordshire.gov.uk 

  

 

 

Current  

Opening Times 
 

Mon – Sun 9am to 5pm 

 

Become a volunteer at 
Houghton Hall Park 

 

Thinking of giving something back to your local 
community? Then get in touch with us to see what you 
can do to get involved. Here are some ideas below: 

• Observational Surveys 

• Community engagement 

• Weeding and clearing 

• Cleaning  

• Watering 

• Growing food and encourage healthy eating 

• Teach younger generations (if you have a skill  
     or qualification, let us know!) 

• Become a community leader  

• Support other volunteers 

• Contribute to the annual park events calendar 

• Volunteering assistant at events running at the park 

• Curate local history talks at visitor centre 

• Habitat enhancement work in the woodland and 
meadow 

There are many opportunities to take part. If you would 
like to volunteer and join the Volunteers of Houghton 
Hall Park, please email 
hhp@centralbedfordshire.gov.uk 

 

mailto:hhp@centralbedfordshire.gov.uk

